
             
 

             
 

 
The Right Honourable Stephen Harper 
Prime Minister of Canada 
80 Wellington Street 
Ottawa, Ontario 
K1A 0A2 
 
March 25, 2009 
 
 
Dear Prime Minister Harper: 
 
Representatives from Indigenous, human rights, and faith-based organizations are writing 
in follow up to Canada’s recent review before the UN Human Rights Council Working 
Group on the Universal Periodic Review (UPR).  
 
Our organizations feel strongly that the UPR is an important mechanism for improving 
human rights protection in all states. However, in order for the UPR to fulfill its purpose, 
states must engage with a serious intent to identify and address key human rights 
challenges. 
 
In this respect, our organizations are deeply disappointed with the failure of the 
Government of Canada to hold consultations with Indigenous peoples and civil society 
before submitting its report to the UPR. We are equally disappointed that when Canada 
appeared before the UPR, your government did not make any voluntary commitments to 
address the serious human rights concerns contained in the reports by Indigenous 
peoples, civil society and UN treaty bodies and special mechanisms. 
 
We urge Canada to correct these deficiencies before reporting to the UPR in June. 
Government preparations for responding to the UPR recommendations must 
accommodate genuine engagement with Aboriginal peoples and civil society. To this 
end, we would like to bring to your attention recommendations from the recent report of 
the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights defenders, Margaret Sekaggya: 
 

98. The Special Rapporteur considers national consultations crucially important 
for human rights defenders, in order for their views and concerns to be properly 



reflected in the national report which forms one of the bases of the UPR process. 
The Special Rapporteur therefore recommends that States observe the following 
guidelines when organizing such national consultations.  

 
99. The national consultations, as encouraged by the institution-building package 
adopted by the Human Rights Council:  
(a) Should be organized prior to the finalization of the national report;  
(b) Should be inclusive and all-encompassing;  
(c) Should be more than merely nominal: the views of civil society should be 
reflected adequately in the national report.  
 
 

It is unfortunate that Canada was unable to follow such guidelines in advance of 
Canada’s review, since broad consultations had also been encouraged by the Human 
Rights Council with all relevant stakeholders. We note that Canada’s failure to do so was 
widely criticized by other states during the February session. 
 
Our organizations take seriously the assurances provided by government officials that the 
follow up process will be undertaken with Indigenous peoples and civil society. We urge 
the government to ensure that this process provides adequate time to discuss how Canada 
will respond to all of the key human rights issues that states raised during the February 
session. Such discussions must also include a distinct process for discussing Aboriginal 
rights concerns, so that these are assured adequate time and consideration. 
 
Our organizations believe that the February session highlighted many critical human 
rights concerns in Canada. The recommendations raised by states deserve careful 
consideration by all levels of government and government institutions. We are currently 
reviewing these recommendations ourselves and will collectively and individually bring 
to the attention of Parliament our own suggestions for a preferred Canada response to the 
recommendations that deal with Indigenous peoples’ rights. 
 
We look forward to hearing from you with regard to the planned domestic process for 
dialogue to assist with the preparations for Canada’s response to the Human Rights 
Council. 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
Assembly of First Nations 
Phil Fontaine, National Chief  
810-473 Albert Street 
Ottawa, ON K1R 5B4 
 
Amnesty International Canada 
Alex Neve, Secretary General 
312 Laurier Ave. E. 
Ottawa, ON  K1N 1H9 

  
Amnistie Internationale Canada  
Béatrice Vaugrante, Directrice générale 
6250, boul. Monk 
Montréal QC  H4E 3H7 
 
Canadian Friends Service Committee 
Merrill Stewart, Clerk 
60 Lowther Avenue 
Toronto, ON  M5R 1C7 



 
First Nations Summit 
Grand Chief Edward John 
Suite 1200 - 100 Park Royal South  
West Vancouver, BC  V7T 1A2 
 
Grand Council of the Crees (Eeyou 
Istchee) 
Romeo Saganash, Director of Québec and 
International Relations 
2 Lakeshore Road  
Nemaska, QC  JOY 3BO 
 
International Organization of Indigenous 
Resource Development (IOIRD) 
Wilton Littlechild 
Box 370 
Hobbema, Alberta  TOC INO 
 
Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami 
Mary Simon, President 
170 Laurier West, Suite 510 
Ottawa, ON  K1P 5V5 
 

Inuit Circumpolar Council (Canada) 
Corinne Gray, Executive Director 
504-170 Laurier Ave. W. 
Ottawa, ON  K1P 5V5 
 
KAIROS: Canadian Ecumenical 
Justice Initiatives 
Mary Corkery, Executive Director 
211-211 Bronson Ave. 
Ottawa, ON  K1R 6H5 
 
Native Women's Association of Canada 
Beverley Jacobs, President 
1292 Wellington Street West  
Ottawa, ON  K1Y 3A9 
 
Quebec Native Women 
Ellen Gabriel, President 
Business Complex River Road  
P.O. Box 1989  
Kahnawake, QC J0L 1B0 

  
cc: 
 
The Honourable Chuck Strahl 
The Honourable Lawrence Cannon 
The Honourable James Moore 
Bruce Stanton, MP 
Kevin Sorenson, MP 
Scott Reid, MP 
Michael Ignatieff, MP 
Todd Russell, MP 
Bob Rae, MP 
Mario Silva, MP 
Bernard Patry, MP 
Gilles Duceppe, MP 
Marc Lemay, MP 
Paul Crête, MP 
Ève-Mary Thaï Thi Lac, MP 
Jack Layton, MP 
Jean Crowder, MP 
Paul Dewar, MP 
The Honourable Marjory LeBreton 
The Honourable Sharon Carstairs 
Senator Gerry St. Germain 
Senator Nick Sibbeston 
Senator Consiglio Di Nino 
Senator Peter A. Stollery 
 


